
                                                     No. 54 West 46th St. 
                                                                            N.Y. Oct. 29th 1884. 
My dearest Harry 
      I do really think I have a very hard time trying to write.  I felt ashamed of the letter I 
mailed this afternoon.  I hoped I’d be able to add another sheet or two.  From what you say I 
conclude that you get letters that are mailed in the afternoon as soon as you do those mailed in 
the A.M. so I kept the letter as long as possible thinking I might have a chance to make it more 
satisfactory, but I simply couldn’t add even one more page.  I promised to send you an extra, or 
rather to finish in another volume.  So here I am at 11:30 P.M. trying to keep my promise.  It 
has been pouring all evening, & Ed & Mr. Steinbach were both in.  Jule & I had to stay down & 
play cards with them.  Mamma & Jule have gone to bed.  My little scheme the other night was 
so successful, I tho’t I’d try it again.  Mamma has been very quiet the last few days, (but I 
haven’t given her much reason to be otherwise) and I want to keep her so as long as possible, 
for I couldn’t stand the performances of last week as a steady diet.  I dont think I would have 
been so wild Saturday & Sunday, if I hadn’t been torn & pulled so on all sides at once.  I was farl 
fairly desperate & so couldn’t take your letter quite as you meant it, but now every thing is 
quiet, I can understand it all and fear I may have said something in my letters that I would not 
have said if I had seen it all as I do now.  But I think after all I told you about my position, you’ll 
understand things better than you did before & will not blame me for being upset when 
everyone was pulling me in a different direction.  I hardly knew what I was about, and it all 
made me feel so sick I haven’t gotten over the effect yet.  I feel as one does just after [a] 
nightmare.  When I wake up after that I know it was a dream, but it was so real to me at the 
time, that I cant shake it all off in a minute, I supp & I am the same way about this.  I know now 
just how you meant it, but I suffered so much at the time that I cant get over the effect of it 
right away, tho’ I am happy to find it was only a dream, or rather that I made it worse than it 
really was.  Never mind[,] you cant say any thing, for you too tortured yourself more than there 
was reason for, but who cares for the reason.  We couldn’t reason.  We tried to, but there was 
nothing reasonable in us just then & it was impossible to take things sensibly.  Isn’t it idiotic to 
get so wild when we know all the time that we love each other so much?  If we were not sure of 
each other it wouldn’t be strange, but in this case it does seem absurd, but yet we cant help it.  
I suppose where the love is true there is always this unnecessary suffering.  I never could 
understand such things before.  What can we call these feelings that are not doubts, not real 
doubts but shadows of them, that make us so miserable, when we know all the time that every 
thing is all right?  Can you tell me an appropriate name for them so that I will never again hurt 
you by calling them doubts.  I suppose you’ll accuse me of doubting you, if I could even think for 
a moment that you doubted me.  You will say I hadn’t perfect confidence.  Well I dont think I’m 
equal to going on with this subject.  I have perfect confidence & yet I had those feelings that I 
want you to find a name for.  You trusted me & yet felt that you had been abused & neglected.  
You knew better but yet suffered as tho’ it was really so.  Your letter came this morning & was 
perfect.  I cant tell you how much I enjoyed it.  After all I dont believe this little storm has hurt 
us.  It has made us more ready to appreciate the ple blessings we have.  As you say the 
separation is nothing compared to what we have both been thro’.  We were sure of our love 
before, but this last trial has shown us more than we could see without it and has given us 
stronger proof of how necessary we are to each other.  Of course it has only shown us what we 



tho’t we knew before but to have felt it all by experience has proved it more thoroughly and we 
know each other even better than before.  You know we tho’t we suffered this summer but it 
wasn’t the same.  Even that suffering, that terrible misery[,] couldn’t prove as much as this last 
experience, for before we became engaged it couldn’t be the same  We couldn’t even then 
understand this feeling we have now, the feeling that began from the moment we learned to 
know each other.  Before you told me how my visit to Baltimore had been a revelation to you, I 
tho’t I loved you.  I knew I did, and suffered ___ but you know all that from my first letter, and 
yet that love was nothing compared to the feeling I have now.  I suppose it was because I was 
constantly trying to crush it and kill it, and I could not even then (tho’ it was making me 
unhappy to feel that what I wished could never be) know the full strength of it until I let it have 
its own way & grow without hindrance.  Then I realized its wonderful strength, as I couldn’t 
before I gave it a chance to grow.  It struggled & struggled, & so did I, but you know I was 
beaten.  Under the circumstances I am glad it was the best thing that could have happened as 
long as you were conquered in the same way, but if you hadn’t been, oh dear!  I dont want to 
think of any thing so dreadful.  Oh Harry it made me miserable because I tho’t you didn’t 
understand things in the true light last week & the week before & I am so glad you wrote as you 
did so that it could come out all right, tho’ I’m afraid that the letter you rec’d yesterday or this 
A.M. didn’t make you feel all right.  Perhaps you got both those dreadful letters in the same 
mail & I hope they didn’t make you unhappy.  I hope you realized that between the time I had 
written & you had rec’d them I had become more quiet, and had rec’d your two precious 
letters, & that they had made me perfectly happy & that you remembered when you were 
reading them that I was in a very different mood from the one I was in when I wrote them, for 
you knew it, if you were cool enough to think.  I said one thing which I remember now, & regret 
it almost more than anything I said.  When I wrote I felt that I must fly to you, must see you & 
talk it out.  It seemed to me I couldn’t write, & I didn’t write decently.  I couldn’t.  I was too full 
to write down my tho’ts and feelings.  I was in that desperate mood when I wrote what it was 
so wrong for me to write, viz. that we couldn’t stand it till next June.  I regret this more than I 
can tell you.  It was very wrong for me to say it & thus make it harder for you to stay away 
during the holidays.  I promised to help you, & broke it a few weeks after making it.  It was the 
way I felt and I couldn’t help it.  It was done in a weak moment but I dont think I’ll do it again.  
I’ll be on my guard now, & will take a fresh start, & hope I’ll do better this time.  We can stand it 
and must stand it, and I wont encourage your coming home before next June.  (My pen refused 
to run and I haven’t time to examine it so have gone back to the Washington Med. & Caw’s ink.  
It is so late I must not stop for anything).  There is one more thing I must speak of.  You didn’t 
feel badly about what I said about the ring I hope, but of course you knew what I meant.  It 
wasn’t that I objected to having it one or wearing it, but it seemed a rather foolish and 
unnecessary extravagance.  I wanted you to know that I didn’t consider it part of the affair.  I 
feel that it isn’t necessary to my happiness or yours.  I believe you will understand my writing as 
I did about it.  I know you’d like to do it, & will take the will for the deed.  Now of course you 
must do as you like about it.  It is you affair, but I want you to know my idea.  I hope you dont 
feel that you must do it because others do it.  We haven’t done any thing according to custom.  
It has all been rather out of the ordinary way, so we needn’t feel that we must copy others in 
this matter.  It is no one one’s business whether I have a ring or not so dont let anything like 
that trouble you.  We cant do what others do and why not begin to be sensible in this matter.  I 



have often seen people do it because they wanted to do every thing others did when it seemed 
silly to me.  You see your trouble would be that if you got one your ideas would be too high & 
mighty and if you kept within bounds you wouldn’t be satisfied.  It would be like having a 
handsome binding on a book.  You said you couldn’t enjoy reading a cheaply bound book half as 
well as one handsomely bound one.  Of course one would rather own the latter if possible, but I 
cant see what difference it makes just in reading whether the book is well or poorly bound.  No 
wonder your mother went for you about your extravagant tastes.  I see very plainly that I’ll 
have to be constantly looking out for you & holding you in.  Let me begin now.  We’ll need lots 
of things more than a ring.  Let that go toward the swell piano we are to have.  Dont you see 
what a manager I’m going to be.  I have the loveliest plan in my head, and if I can only manage 
it I’ll be too delighted for any thing.  I hope things will work right so I can carry out this pet plan 
of mine.  No you needn’t ask me to tell you, for I wont do it.  You wont let me have a single 
thing alone, but I have encouraged you so much by alwa telling you every thing you think I’ve 
got to keep on, but I wont tell you this thing & you can never guess it, & will never find out from 
me till I am ready to tell.  I am so glad you have heard from home at last.  But isn’t it funny that 
Sue didn’t refer to your last letter which I dreaded so?  Well we do have hard time all around, 
and as tho’ we hadn’t enough any way we had to have trouble between ourselves.  However 
that last has all passed, but we have enough and more than enough left left to worry about.  
Mamma’s isn’t serious at all, but it worries me & cant help it when she gets one of her fits.  But 
I cant understand about the Madison people, particularly Mag.  She has always been so 
devoted to you, and she was so very nice to me that I cant understand her silence.  I know your 
letter reached her, for it came here.  I took it up to her in the morning.  She was out, but I left it 
and know she got it, for she came down afterwards, and spoke of it & thanked me for taking it 
up to her.  I’m not stretching it at all when I say she was as kind and lovely to me as she could 
possibly be, and seemed to try & come down, and to want to see me as much as she could 
during her visit in the City.  At the very first, I mean when she came to spend Sunday & I had a 
chance to be alone with her, you remember (for I think I told you) that I tho’t she wasn’t quite 
reconciled & I imagined they had all felt very badly.  I didn’t & couldn’t blame them, but you 
know before Mag lelt left I tho’t she seemed perfectly satisfied & I couldn’t have asked for any 
more from her.  She really surprised me by being so affectionate.  I had always tho’t she was so 
in her feelings toward her friends but was surprised to find her demonstrative, not wildly so of 
course but more so than I had even seen her before & more than I had imagined her.  You know 
I have been very fond of Mag for a long time.  I remember I was quite provoked last Easter 
when you wrote me about taking her to hear the music.  You spoke as tho’ it wouldn’t be any 
particular pleasure to me but said you’d take it as a personal favor etc.  I think I said something 
at the time for Mag (now you must never tell this) was my favorite, & I tho’t much of her I was 
quite annoyed with you for putting it as you did, but I dont know positively whether I expressed 
my self fully or not.  But I have gotten off the track again.  You ask if I’ll stand by you.  Well I 
dont believe I have time to answer such a foolish question for you know the answer.  I am very 
sorry they feel so, but we’ll have to bear it and make the best of it, & live “in hope of better 
things in store.”  Of course it will all come right in the end, (you see I sleepy & getting mixed).  
Of couse It is hard for us both.  You feel the same toward them & cant help feeling badly about 
them, & I have all the conceit knocked out of me when I think of what a horror they have of me.  
No it isn’t that of course.  I understand it & forgive it, but will feel more comfortable when this 



feeling has worn off, and hope it soon will be.  In the mean time dont refer to your letter or 
your suspicions again & be as loving as possible so they’ll know you are just the same, & then 
they cant be blind any longer.  I suppose Hattie Van Sant was married today.  You remember 
Sue said she would come down after the wedding, so perhaps this thing will soon be settled.  I 
expect her very soon now, & when she comes I’ll find out what all this “funny business” means.  
Whether it is really serious, or whether your imagination has led you too far.  By the way, I 
think I saw Will V.S. yesterday on my way to Orange.  If it wasn’t, it must have been his 
“double”.  He was standing on the platform at Newark.  He seemed to be looking at me & I 
bowed.  He returned it as tho’ he hadn’t the slightest idea who he was bowing to.  It made me 
think that I might have made a mistake, for you know I cant trust my eyes implicitly, and am 
constantly being fooled, but I felt certain it was Will when I bowed.  On Monday night Ed took 
mamma[,] Jule & me to the opera. We heard Ernani by the Milan Opera Co.  It wasn’t given like 
the operas at the Metropolitan last winter.  It didn’t go as smoothly & wasn’t as well put on the 
stage, but parts of it were remarkably well done. The tenor is very fine & I wonder Mapleson 
doesn’t get hold of him.  He has been a decided success here.  The baritone was surprising at 
times, & at other times disappointing.  The soprano very very good when she got worked up.  
The opera is very “tuney” but we enjoyed it very much.  We went to supper afterwards, as Ed 
insisted on doing the thing up in style.  The consequence was I went to bed about quarter to 
two.  Last night I was up late, till after one, and tonight, you can imagine the time it is for 
yourself.  You say you have lost flesh.  I should think you would lose flesh.  The idea of working 
so many hours.  No wonder you are tired mornings & sleep thro’ the bells.  You promised me 
that you would not over work, and you are breaking that promise every day of your life.  Wasn’t 
it lovely of Miss W. to tell you of Dr. Smart’s compliment?  Well he ought to appreciate you, but 
you do too much.  Of course I know why you are doing it.  You want to get a strong firm hold on 
them, but my dear Harry it wont pay to kill yourself.  I dont mean that it is likely to do that, but 
you cant stand it to go on in this reckless way.  It will surely have a bad effect on you.  I think 
you might keep your promise.  I meant to have told you about Mr. Steinbach[,] a young German 
who has come to board here, but I guess I wont this time for I’m terribly sleepy.  Goodnight 
         With fondest love 
                       Effie. 
 
P.S. 

Did Mag send you her picture?  They are very good I think, tho’ finished a little too light.  
She brought one down to me before she went home, and I tho’t every thing was all right.  By 
the way what did you think of Mr. Hyde’s compliment?  Was it what you expected?  Pretty bad 
dont you think so? 
  E.M.L. 


